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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, February 23, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett J. Merrill





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Patrick DeBlasio, Chief Financial Officer 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Deputy Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by the Boy Scouts of America, Patriot’s Path Council Cub Pack 135.


REPORT ON SCOUTING IN AMERICA:


Assistant Scout Master Basil D’Armiento of Troop 235 of West End School spoke about Boy Scouts in North Plainfield and all they do for the community.


PROCLAMATION BY MAYOR MICHAEL GIORDANO JR.:


Mayor Giordano delivered his Proclamation honoring the 99th Anniversary of the Boy Scouts of America.


WHEREAS:  the success of Scouting for Cub Scouts, Boy Scouts, Explorers and Venturing depends on our community organizations; and


WHEREAS:  there are 505 churches and synagogues, schools and parent-teacher associations, service and fraternal clubs, and other community organizations that have been chartered in our area by the Boy Scouts of America to use the Scouting program; and


WHEREAS:  the volunteer leaders selected by these chartered organizations are performing an outstanding service for 18,871 boys and young men and women; and


WHEREAS:  the Patriots’ Path Council of the Boy Scouts of America and its corps of dedicated volunteer leaders are providing necessary support to the leaders in the 6,236 Cub Scout Packs, Boy Scout Troops, Explorer Posts and Venture Crews.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, Michael Giordano, Jr., by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, do hereby proclaim the week of February 1 – 7, 2009, as 

SCOUTING’S 99th ANNIVERSARY WEEK

and urge our citizens to join me in expressing appreciation to the community organizations and their volunteer Scouting leaders for bringing this values-based program to our young people.


PUBLIC COMMENT: 


Nick DelVecchio, 401 Route 22, North Plainfield, requested a meeting with the Rent Stabilization Board and the Council; Council President Stabile advised Mr. DelVecchio to meet with the Rent Stabilization Board, as they are the correct body for his issues.
Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
2008 Audit Corrective Action Plan – M.G.  Chief Financial Officer DeBlasio was present to discuss corrective action comments and responses.  In the case of Public Bidding requirements, there are at least two items based on cumulative expenditures, and a $21,000 bidding threshold is being anticipated.  State-approved contractors are preferred, and the appropriate state contractor number should appear on the purchase order.  It is required that all resolutions be brought before the Governing Body before hiring professional service contractors, and there will be additional vendor monitoring in relation to “Pay to Play.”  Mr. Bernstein interjected that Pay to Play has a $17,500 threshold.  Business registration certificates are now 100% on file, and temporary budget line items should be monitored carefully.

Mr. DeBlasio remarked that all officials collecting fees need to continue depositing them within a stringent 48-hour window.  There was one department that did not, and they are being educating as to the necessity.  There should be receipts issued for all transactions, even in cases where checks have traditionally been the receipt.  The issuance of a receipt is appropriate even if the individual for whom it is meant is not present.  All balance sheets should be in the ledger.  Some numbers were written off in order to comply with state-imposed standards set forth in the Administrative Code applying to fixed asset accounting.   In reply to Mr. Hitchcock, Mr. DeBlasio confirmed that the 2007 audit could be closed.

In reference to auditors’ comments, Mr. Hitchcock advised that he is most troubled by repeats.  Mr. DeBlasio indicated that there are fewer and fewer auditors’ comments every year.  Mrs. Forbes inquired after fixed asset accounting, and if the Borough is now fully compliant.  Mr. DeBlasio confirmed that the Borough is in full compliance, although it could use some further refinement.

2. 
2009 Municipal Budget Presentation  – M.G.    Mr. Hollod warned that the proposed budget has lots of uncertainty, thanks, mainly, to the State’s budgetary position which is in flux.  Pension deferral would create a longer payback, and would allow up to $850 of tax relief in this budget.   This budget does not reflect it, and all are anxiously awaiting the Governor’s budget message.  The state’s Marc Pfeiffer warns of a possible reduction in formula aid.  There are unsettled union contracts here in North Plainfield.  

Mr. DeBlasio termed this a confusing budget year.  Due to the revaluation which was conducted, it is realistic to stick with last year’s levels.  There is an anticipated 1.7% tax increase and the new rate would decrease with new values.  As it now stands, the budget does not anticipate extraordinary aid.  In 2009, there will be a 4% move off the residential base, with $550,000 of surplus to offset taxes.   Departments have reduced their budgets, and no layoffs are planned.  Trenton is looking for budget introduction by March 17th. 

Mr. Hollod confirmed that extraordinary aid is uncertain, and that pension deferral may compromise it.  Mrs. Forbes asked if there were no extra aid numbers in the budget, and Mr. DeBlasio confirmed that last year’s levels of aid were calculated into this one.  Regarding pension deferral, Mrs. Forbes questioned if it would be extraordinary aid.  Mr. Hollod replied that up to $150,000 could be taken in pension deferral, then a round of yearly tax increases.

Mr. Hitchcock noted confusion about the result of revaluation, and Mr. DeBlasio advised that there would be essentially no tax increase, although there would be some shifting of the tax burden from the residential to the commercial side.  Mr. Singleterry asked about layoff options, and Mr. Bernstein replied that Council input would be sought, although it might not be known by the budget adoption.   Further, Counsel reminded that six bargaining units have yet to settle.

Mr. Merrill commented that big box retailers seem to be in trouble, and Mr. DeBlasio said that it depended on the relative size of the company.   Mrs. Forbes suggested taking time to review the budget and taking it up at the next meeting.  Mr. Stabile suggested that even more time for perusal might be more productive.  

After further deliberations, the Governing Body and administration concluded that there were numerous unknowns in the coming budget year, and that the local budget picture is essentially flat or slightly less than last year.   It is a town-by-town situation statewide, and some municipalities are decidedly harder hit than the Borough.

3.
Friends of Vermeule Mansion Presentation   –  R.E.H.  Mr. Hitchcock reported on the friends of the mansion and their efforts on its behalf.  The outside of the building will be painted this year, functions are being held on the main and upper floors and rental income has been increasing.  Successful fundraisers include the car show and yard sale.  The restoration of the mansion is almost 95% complete to date.  The newly-erected pole barn on the rear of the property is in full utilization and Public Works has been doing an exemplary job of grounds upkeep.  Mr. Hitchcock expressed his optimism that the friends would have no problem with funding the building’s continued restoration, and Somerset County’s Tom D’Amico considers ours one of the best uses of an historic building.

4. 
Treatment Works Application (TWA) and WQM-003 Consent Form 

for Block 154.01, Lots 13 & 14 – M.G.  Mr. Hollod explained that the treatment works resolution is authorization for the Dell Olio subdivision, which is conditioned on the TWA approval.

5.
2009 Pre-application for Somerset County Community Development Block Grant – Wells Road Sewer Replacement – M.G.  Mr. Hollod explained how the block grant would defray the replacement of 175 feet of deteriorated sewer line – a project prioritized by the Borough’s sewer engineer.  Bids were received on the West End sewer project, and more details on that topic will be shared with Council.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes reported that a system is being worked on now for an emergency communications system that would reach out to individual homes.    It would require a database.  Mr. Hitchcock advised that the Office of Emergency Management had been approached regarding a presentation on medicine distribution, and Brian Martin is prepared to attend.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:53 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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